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	Portfolio Holder:
	Councillor Guy McGregor, Portfolio Holder for Roads, Transport and Planning.


	Contact Details:
	Tel: 01473 264384

Email: guy.mcgregor@suffolk.gov.uk


	Portfolio Responsibilities:
	Public Transport; Roads; Rail; Ports; Airports; Rights of Way; Spatial Planning; Waste Planning; Coast and Flooding and Archaeology.



1. Street Parties and Special Events Orders
I recently wrote to Rt Hon Eric Pickles MP, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, expressing concern about the continuing bureaucracy and red tape involved in seeking to facilitate events on the highway, despite changes introduced by government last year to sweep away unnecessary red tape and introduce simple processes to make it easier for people to organise street parties and small scale local events. 
Correspondence received in February 2011 stated that “The government is committed to moving power and control away from Westminster.  It is ultimately for local authorities to decide their processes, making them proportionate and cutting any unnecessary red tape, whilst ensuring that they are lawful, reasonable and can be justified to local communities. It is for local authorities to decide the nature of any information or assurances required in particular cases.”
Suffolk has responded positively to these changes and following consultation with relevant authorities, including district councils, and key stakeholders a streamlined process has been introduced.

The County Council:

· will not make charges to process orders for parades, events held in cul-de-sacs, Jubilee celebrations or for civic and Remembrance Day events;

· will provide free of charge traffic management  for Jubilee, civic and Remembrance Day events;
· will not make charges to process orders for minor parking restrictions or the provision of cones; and

· will support the provision of marshals at parades.

However, despite these changes red tape “hurdles” still exist.  This includes a requirement under the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 to seek approval from the Department of Transport (DfT) where a road has already been closed in the same calendar year or where an event is taking place for longer than three days.

I have asked the Minister for any assistance he can give to streamline the current process to facilitate events on the highway where an order would be required. This would significantly reduce the bureaucracy and hence costs imposed on local councils and give them greater flexibility in responding to requests for events on the highway.

2. National Grid Gas Works Bury St Edmunds
Last year, I reported that on 13 April 2011 I attended a meeting with local councillors and key stakeholders in the Athenaeum, Bury St Edmunds at which National Grid presented their plans to carry out major gas works within Bury St Edmunds to replace existing cast iron and ductile mains requiring all commercial and residential properties supplies to be switched.

Later in 2011, I reported that there were subsequent contractual difficulties.  The contractor Morrison Utility Services with the support of Suffolk County Council carried out a review of their operational sites and agreed a revised program of works to enable completion of these major works by the end of March 2012.

In late March 2012 county officers were advised by Morrison Utility Services that they had completed their works in Bury on time, despite the trials and tribulations they faced over the last year.

The contractor recognised that the works have been completed to time due in part to the positive relationship they had with county officers.  They added that “we would not have been able to achieve this deadline had it not been for your understanding of our problems and the brilliant work and cooperation of your team and our planners”. They also expressed their gratitude and thanks to officers for helping them through a difficult period.  This is a clear example of how the County Council can work with contractors and utility companies to minimise the impact of planned works.  I would like to put on record my thanks to the staff involved.

3. A11 Fiveways to Thetford
On 19 April 2012, I chaired a meeting of councillors and key stakeholders at Elveden to receive a report from the Highways Agency on proposed changes to the local road network, particularly in the Elveden area.  This included:
· A summary of the proposed changes to the A11 Fiveways to Thetford project;

· Arrangements for implementing the A11 Fiveways to Thetford project, including the proposed construction programme;

· Elveden Crossroads Junction Realignment and removal of traffic signals and lighting;

· Treatment of the superseded section of existing A11 through Elveden;

· Measures to manage and control the speed of traffic on the B1106;

· Gateway signing on all approaches to Elveden Village;

· The safety of children attending the Elveden Voluntary Aided Church of England Primary School (CEVAP) School; and

· Facilities for cyclists

4. A12 Hughes Corner
The County Council has received information which indicates that Atkins acting on behalf of the Highways Agency have been commissioned through the Area 6 MAC contract to permanently close three central reserve gaps on the A12 in the vicinity of Hughes Corner.  These include:
· Stratford Hills Farm gap;

· B1068 Hughes Corner gap; and

· Squirrels Drey gap
For safety reasons the closure of these gaps is supported, although the County Council will seek to minimise the potential impact on the local road network and communities on either side of the A12 and to ensure that relevant councillors, parish councils and other stakeholders are effectively engaged and consulted on the proposals. The County Council has offered to help the Highways Agency in this process.
5. Regional Transport Forum
On 9 March 2012, I attended the Regional Transport Forum (RTF) in Chelmsford. The Forum received reports and presentations on:

· The Department of Transport’s consultation on devolving local major transport schemes for the next spending review period. I stressed the need for accountability and transparency.  Concern was also expressed about the spending profile of committed schemes and potential carry forward implications on allocations in the next spending review period. Local Highway Authorities need an early indication of the funds that are likely to be made available;
· The East of England Transport Information (EoETI) Initiative.  Professor Peter Landshoff (Cambridge University) updated members on progress in developing this project.  RTF welcomed the report and progress made and also confirmed support for continued involvement of local highway authorities;
· The Olympics/Paralympics and implications for local highway authorities;
· Proposed amendments to the Trans-European Transport Network (TEN-T) Guidelines TEN-T by the East of England Brussels Office.  RTF approved the proposed amendments and also agreed to send a letter of support for Network Rail’s TEN-T Project Bid for Ely Station on TEN-T Priority Project Route 26.
· The Rail Industries Initial Industry Plan (IIP), which sets out the plans for rail between 2014 and 2019.  Felixstowe to Nuneaton Phase 2 is one of the proposed schemes for Control Period 5 between 2014 and 2019. Network Rail advised that this Summer the Government will decide whether or not to fund these freight schemes and in the Autumn 2013 the Office for Rail Regulation makes its final decision on whether to give these freight schemes the go ahead., RTF agreed to respond to DfT with comments on the IIP;

· The EValu8 project led by EValu8 Transport Innovations Ltd, University of Hertfordshire. This included an update on progress with the Government’s ‘plugged in places’ initiative in the East of England; and proposals for EValu8 to continue to work closely with the East of England’s local transport authorities, and with innovators, vehicle manufacturers, dealerships and ‘early adopters’ more widely, to help build the low carbon vehicle (LCV) market in the East of England.
· The future of the Regional Transport Forum (RTF).  There was unanimous support for RTF to continue
· The Highways Agency’s £200 million Pinch Point Programme (PPP) announced as part of the Chancellor's Autumn Statement, which is focused on delivering improvements to the Strategic Road Network in England that relieve congestion and help stimulate growth in the local economy.  The Highways Agency referred to the correspondence inviting all local transport authorities and Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs) to advise on locations for the pinch point funds by 30 April 2012.  Individual projects should be less than £10 million and delivered by 2013. RTF agreed that individual authorities should inform the Highways Agency of appropriate locations; and
· Reports for Information on the budget and A14 Study
6. Olympic Torch Relay and Suffolk Paralympic Flame Celebration Event
The County Council will work with partners, including the Police, relevant district councils, Suffolk Joint Emergency Planning Unit, Highways Agency, Network Rail and Greater Anglia to develop traffic management plans:

· to facilitate the movement of the Olympic Torch Relay through the county on 5, 6 and 7 July 2012, details of which are available on the London 2012 web site; and

· for the Paralympic Torch Relay Flame Celebrations to be held in Needham Market on 24 August 2012.
The County Council will:

· seek to minimise the impact of the Olympic Torch Relay on the travelling public, including drivers and existing public transport services;

· seek to ensure that adequate provision is made to enable the people of Suffolk to travel to the Olympic Torch Relay route and related events and celebrations and also the Paralympic Torch Relay Flame Celebration in Needham Market, either by car or by public transport services; and
· work with utilities companies to ensure that planned works are kept to an absolute minimum to facilitate the passage of the Olympic Torch Relay on 5 - 7 July and the Paralympic Torch Relay Flame Celebrations on the 24 August 2012.

7. Lowestoft Air Show
The County Council is working with the Police, Atkins on behalf of the Highways Agency, Suffolk Joint Emergency Planning Unit, EventGuard and other partners on traffic management issues and arrangements for marshalling traffic at the Lowestoft Air Show 2012.
8. Outcome from Meeting with Mike Penning MP
On 13 March 2012, along with Matthew Hancock MP and James Waters, Leader of Forest Heath District Council, I met Mike Pennning, Under Secretary of State for Transport to discuss a proposed relief road for Brandon.

The proposed A1065 relief road would enable and form part of a wider private sector led regeneration project for the town that would include new housing and employment. The whole development could transform the quality of life in Brandon; improve self-sufficiency as well as providing new opportunities for residents to access more highly paid jobs in the Cambridge area.

Concerns about the environmental impacts of work around Brandon have tended to stand in the way of development.  The Minister was able to give some assurance that, so long as environmental impacts could be properly mitigated, they should not rule out appropriate development.

The councils will continue to work together to take the proposal forward.  
I was able to discuss with the Minister about proposals for funding the major transport scheme.  In essence there will be more certainty in that the allocation of funds will no longer be project specific.  It seems likely that capital from Central Government will be allocated to a Transport Board where boundaries will be co-terminus with the Greater Anglia LEP on a year to year basis.
9. Local Flood Management
In my previous report I outlined the developing Local Flood Risk Management Strategy that sets out Suffolk's plans for sustainable management of local flood risk, linking to the Environment Agency's plans for tidal and river flood management as well as Suffolk’s Greenest County ambitions in terms of adapting to a changing climate.  

We have undertaken informal discussion on the strategy with our partner organisations and key stakeholders and produced a draft strategy for public consultation over the summer.  This draft was approved at Cabinet and has also been through the political processes of district/borough councils.  The document and a public summary can be viewed on www.suffolk.gov.uk/floodrisk. 

On 6 April 2012, further aspects of the Flood and Water Management Act came into force.  Of note, the County Council assumes responsibility for Ordinary Watercourse Regulation (Consenting and Enforcement).  The regulation of ordinary watercourses (streams, ditches, etc) consists of issuing consents for acceptable work and undertaking enforcement action when appropriate to deal with unacceptable activities.  The aim is to regulate activities on ordinary watercourses, such as putting in new structures (for example culverts), to manage the risk of flooding and ensure our watercourses remain ecologically diverse and as natural as possible.  

In recent months we responded to a government consultation on the implementation of the Sustainable Drainage (SuDS) provisions in the Flood and Water Management Act.  The consultation covered issues such as the new standards for sustainable drainage and the powers and duties of the county council as the Sustainable Drainage Approval Body.  One of our major concerns is how the council will receive funding for our responsibility to maintain new SuDS.  We expect a response from government in the summer and guidance on when this new duty will be implemented.  
Meanwhile, we are working with planning authorities, other flood risk management partners and developers to develop a workable process and guidance for drainage approvals in Suffolk.

10. World War 2 Heritage Project
On 12 April 2012, I hosted the reception for a conference launching the World War 2 Heritage Project at University Campus Suffolk on the Ipswich waterfront. Our Archaeological Service is one of the ten partners undertaking this four year project funded by the Interreg IVA, Two Seas programme.
The Conference delegates included the partners from Essex, Norfolk, the Netherlands, Belgium and France and invited volunteers and professionals interested in World War 2 sites from the partner regions.
The speakers, which included some of our national experts, set the scene for what should be an important project.  The presentations included a moving extract from some of the filmed interviews with survivors of the German occupation of Zeeland, a fascinating study of the landscape remains of exercise ‘Kruschen’ which took place on Dunwich Heath in 1943, and plans for enhancing the Liberation Museum of Zeeland, the Atlantic Wall Museum at Raversijde (Belgium) and La Coupole History and Remembrance Centre (France).
On the following day, the partners were taken on an excursion to visit the World War 2 remains at East Lane Bawdsey, and then on to Parham Airfield museum and Landguard Fort, hosted by the local volunteers who help run these sites 
The Archaeological Service has been highly praised for staging a well-organised, interesting and informative conference and the project promises to deliver significant benefits for heritage conservation, education and tourism in the partner regions, including Suffolk.
Over dinner I was able to talk more informally with delegates and hear from them how impressed they were with the conference and how attractive they found Ipswich to be.

11. Press Call for the Beccles Loop Project
On 30 March 2012, I attended the press call at Beccles Station with MPs, Therese Coffey, Dr Dan Poulter and Peter Aldous, also Mark Bee, Leader and local councillor for Beccles, Beccles Town Councillors and representatives from Network Rail, Greater Anglia and the contractor May Gurney.  I was able to thank everyone for working together to bring the project to fruition, kick started by a £1 million contribution from Suffolk County Council.  

In December 2012 there will be an hourly service on the East Suffolk Railway Line.
12. Operation Stack and Levington Parish Council
The County Council recently attended a meeting with Levington Parish Council to discuss Operation Stack and potential legacy opportunities linked to the development of Sizewell C.  The Parish Council was advised of the similarities to the Hinkley Point C Development Consent Order Application submitted by EDF Energy and in particular plans to develop Freight Management Facilities close to the M5.  The Parish was advised to make appropriate representation to any subsequent consultation by EDF Energy relating to Sizewell C, including the positive benefits of using a Freight Management Facility as a legacy for Operation Stack.
13. Ipswich to Felixstowe Railway Line
There is considerable benefit for all of us if the containers to and from Felixstowe are transported by rail.  With only a single track there is a capacity problem.  The need to make this link dual track as soon as possible is obvious rather than reducing passenger services.

14. Growing Places Fund
Ipswich flood defence completion was at risk because of withdrawal of some of the funding.  I am pleased to report that this gap has now been potentially filled with a loan from the Growing Places Fund
15. Highways Procurement
The procurement process for the appointment of a new provider of highways services has passed a key milestone.  On 27 March 2012, five bidders were short listed to go forward to the next stage to participate in dialogue and submit detailed solutions to meet our needs.  The five bidders who have been short listed are:

Amey

Balfour Beatty Workplace

Carillion/Mott MacDonald

Enterprise Mouchel

MGWSP (May Gurney/WSP)
I will continue to keep councillors informed as the procurement and selection progresses.
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